

CHILDREN'S SELECT COMMITTEE

DRAFT MINUTES OF THE CHILDREN'S SELECT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD ON 5 JULY 2013 AT THE PRATCHETT ROOM - COUNTY HALL, TROWBRIDGE BA14 8JN.

Present:

Cllr Pat Aves, Ken, Cllr Mary Champion, Cllr Sue Evans, Cllr Jon Hubbard (Chairman), Cllr Chris Hurst, Cllr Simon Jacobs, Cllr David Jenkins (Substitute), KaylumHouse, Cllr Jacqui Lay (Vice Chairman), Cllr Helen Osborn, Cllr Ricky Rogers, Dr M Thompson and Cllr Philip Whalley

Also Present:

Lynda Cox, Carolyn Godfrey, Cllr Alan MacRae, Cllr Laura Mayes and Henry Powell

88 Apologies

Apologies were received from Cllr Douglas, Rvd Kemp, Cllr McKeown, Cllr Moss and Cllr Rogers.

Cllr McKeown substituted for Cllr Jenkins.

89 **Declarations of Interest**

No declarations of interest were received.

90 Chairman's Announcements

There were no Chairman's Announcements.

91 **Public Participation**

There was no public participation.

92 Review of Business Plan Priorities

The Chairman reminded those present of the purpose of the meeting and the process to be followed:

At the O&S Management Committee on 25 June 2013, it had been agreed that each of the overview and scrutiny committees would hold extraordinary meetings to consider the relevant areas of the Draft Business Plan 2013-17. The comments of all four committees would then be considered by the chairman and vice-chairman on Monday 8 July, before being submitted to Cabinet for consideration.

At this stage the Committee had been asked to provide a broad and strategic overview focusing on the 12 key deliverables already outlined by Cabinet and included within the agenda. Opportunities for more detailed scrutiny would come once the services plans were available, potentially prior to the Business Plan coming to Full Council should the O&S Management Committee consider this to be the appropriate approach.

The Cabinet Member for Children's Services highlighted the following points:

- The draft Business Plan contained a number of priorities that did not appear to link directly with children's services. However, she would ensure that the impact on children would be considered when addressing all of them.
- Local authorities' role in education had changed significantly due to the academies programme. She suggested this might be a fruitful area for overview and scrutiny to focus on in the future.
- Although the attainment of children in Wiltshire was higher than the national average, the Cabinet Member felt that it could still improve.
- In keeping with Wiltshire's DCA Pathfinder project, in future, the Council would be looking at the 'whole life' needs of people with SEN and LDD.
- The Council's children's services teams may have been isolated from the transformations of ways of working implemented in recent years and this would need to change and would involve making services child- and family-centred.

The Committee worked through the draft Business Plan 2013-17 and made the following comments (the headings within the draft Business Plan are included in **bold** for ease of reference):

"People and Places"

- It should be clarified that the Business Plan is for everyone i.e. people across the age ranges.
- It was suggested that a Young Person's version of the Business Plan be produced.

- There was a need to focus more on the implications of the Academies Programme – the biggest change to the schools system for a generation. How does the Council need to change approach to ensure better engagement with/from schools?
- There was a need to increase young people's engagement with their communities and democracy.

"People in Wiltshire work together to solve problems locally and participate in decisions that affect them"

- There was a suggestion to add an aspiration to increase young people's engagement with local decision making (see above).
- Mention the need to attract more higher education provision into Wiltshire.
- The Committee endorsed the aspiration to support "all to achieve their aspirations", suggested something be added extra regarding helping people caught in an 'aspiration trap'.
- More could be done to help our gifted and talented young people.
- More focus should be put on encouraging and enabling children and young people to live active, healthy lives by becoming involved in healthy activities – both organised and non-organised. This should include a focus on providing sporting facilities and also addressing the reduction in participation in sporting activities after leaving school.

"Protecting from avoidable harm"

 All Council decisions should include a consideration of the impact on avoidable harm to children and young people.

2. Principles:

- Page 13, point 2: Mention looking at the explicit and hidden financial costs that can prevent young people from engaging with support services (e.g. counselling) and activities.
- Page 13, point 3: The hidden impact on young people should always be assessed when the Council makes decisions.
- Page 13, point 5: Mention the need to ensure children's voices are heard when decisions are made, particularly through the Youth Area Groups (YAGs).

- Page 13, point 7: Include a mention of also encouraging and developing the leaders of the future (i.e. young people).
- Page 13, point 8: Staff adopting a 'can-do' approach must include them thinking about improving accessibility to young people.

"Making it happen"

• Include a mention of developing the Youth Advisory Groups (as well as the Area Boards).

Wiltshire has inclusive communities where everyone can achieve their potential (p. 17)

- Include a mention of assessing the potential impact on young people whenever decisions are made.
- Include a specific mention of supporting young carers.

"People have healthy, active and high quality lives"

- Reducing the cost of participation in sports for young people (e.g. reducing the cost of gym membership) (see above)
- Supporting schools to provide sporting activities in and outside of schools hours
- A mention of promoting sexual health (under Public Health)

Developing Leaders and Managers

 Include aspiration to develop our young community leaders at an early age.

"Working with partners"

 Include school bodies like Wiltshire Association of Secondary School Headteachers (WASSH) and Primary Heads Forum (PHF) on the colour wheel of the Council's major partnerships.

"Measuring success"

- Include a key performance indicator (KPI) on developing effective YAGs within the first row of the table
- Include a KPI on widening the number of young people engaged with local decision making

• KPIs need to reflect the 'value added' in terms of attainment (each child's academic improvement year-on-year).

"Key Deliverables"

- 3. This could include a specific mention of young people i.e. YAGs
- 4. This needs to be more ambitious and better worded.
- 8. There is a need here to think about the impact of this on young people.

Resolutions:

- 1. To submit the Committee's comments on the draft Business Plan 2013-17 to the chairmen and vice-chairmen of the overview and scrutiny committees to be discussed at their meeting on 8 July 2013.
- 2. To note that the chairmen and vice-chairmen of the four overview and scrutiny committees will agree a final report containing the committees' comments on the draft Business Plan and will submit this to Cabinet for consideration prior to it receiving the final version on 23 July 2013.

(Duration of meeting: 12.30 - 2.25 pm)

The Officer who has produced these minutes is Henry Powell, of Democratic Services, direct line 01225 718052, e-mail henry.powell@wiltshire.gov.uk

Press enquiries to Communications, direct line (01225) 713114/713115